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In 2008/09, the Peru Support Group (PSG) commemorated its 25-year anniversary. The organisation’s quarter 
of a century of existence was reflected on at the PSG Annual Conference in November 2008. By the end of the 
conference it was clear from the workshops and subsequent discussions that the PSG is still relevant and that 
there is still a lot of work for us to do.  
 
Two of the workshops focused on the Peruvian Amazon, which has been affected by a series of legislative 
decrees collectively known as the 'Law of the Jungle'. This was approved in 2008 by President Alan García to 
make Peruvian law conform to the Free Trade Agreement (FTA) with the United States. Some indigenous 
groups believe that the legislation will facilitate the access of multinational companies into the region, 
specifically those related to extractives activities, and further eliminate Indigenous Peoples' right to prior 
consultation and consent. 
 
Throughout the year we have continued our work on mining and development, such as the publication of an in-
depth report on issues related to water, continued reporting on the Río Blanco mining project, and participation 
in events related to mining in Latin America in general and in Peru in particular.  
 
In addition to mining and development, we continue to advocate on the past and present human rights situation 
in Peru, including the implementation of the recommendations made by the Truth and Reconciliation 
Commission (TRC) in its 2005 report. To mark the fifth anniversary of the publication of that report, the PSG 
published an evaluation of the implementation of the TRC’s recommendations to date. We also monitored the 
ongoing trial of former president Alberto Fujimori through discussion events and articles in the newsletters and 
e-bulletins.  
 
The PSG continues to regularly attend meetings in Brussels throughout the year as part of our participation in 
the Peru Europe Platform (PEP), which was set up in 2005 by like-minded European solidarity and advocacy 
groups, together with NGOs. The coming year will see the PEP expand its remit to include Extractives 
Industries, specifically mining, together with continued work on human rights.  
 
At a UK level, the PSG continues to participate actively in the BOND (British Overseas NGOs for Development) 
Latin American & Caribbean (LAC) Group which meets regularly to exchange information on common issues in 
the region.  
 
The PSG continues to raise awareness through the organisation of conferences and events, such as our 
Annual Conference. Throughout the year we organised a series of public events looking at issues such as 
international human rights law and transnational justice as applied to the Peruvian context and child poverty. 
We also provided support for and participated in other organisations’ events either related to Peru or to Latin 
America. More details can be found in the section on Conferences, Meetings, Events & Outreach (pp. 8 & 9). 
 
Our regular activities have continued throughout the year, including the publication of the bi-monthly newsletter 
for our members, Peru Update, the dissemination of our monthly e-bulletin Peru News, and the website 
(www.perusupportgroup.org.uk). At the end of March 2009, the PSG’s management committee decided to 
make our Peru Update newsletter exclusively digital for members and key contacts. 
 
In 2008/09, the Peru Support Group also published three Update Extra newsletters on Water in Peru, Truth & 
Reconciliation: Five-Year Anniversary, and Gender & Women. 
 
We are grateful for continuing support from our main funders: CAFOD, Christian Aid (Peru Office), Oxfam GB 
(Peru Office). However, we are sad to report that Oxfam GB will be closing its Peru office throughout 2009. We 
would like to take this opportunity to thank Oxfam GB, not only for its financial assistance, but also for its non-
financial support over the years. 
 
The annual accounts and an independent financial audit are included as part of this report. Over all there was a 
surplus of £7,735.02. This was because a significant grant from one of our funders for FY07/08 was actually 
received in FY08/09. 

 



  

 3 

�
�

�
�������
�
�

������
����������� ��
�
������� ��
����������
������ ���� !�"�
�#�
����� $�%�
�
���������&�����
�'�&��������(�)�������� ����
*�+�
���

�����#����
������ ,��,,�
-��
����

����#��#����

�������
������ ,��,��
)��������
�
�
��� ,!�,$�
��#�
�� �������
����� ,%�,��
������,.�-�#�	��#��������
���/����	
���01
����
����� #
�2� ,��
 
 



  

 4 

����������
������ �����
 

President Alan García’s plans to show Peru in an unblemished light on the international stage, as his 
government hosted both the EU-Latin America and Caribbean (LAC) and Asia-Pacific Economic 
Cooperation (APEC) summits, were somewhat blighted over the last year on several counts: a poor 
showing by him and his government in opinion polls; little political will by his government towards the 
human rights agenda, illustrated by threats made by key government figures against human rights 
defenders and the lack of interest in the fifth anniversary of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission’s 
(TRC) report and recommendations regarding the country’s 20-year internal armed conflict; corruption 
scandals; numerous strikes (farmers, doctors, etc…); increasing regional protests against government 
policy linked primarily to the failure to redistribute equitably revenues paid to the government from mining 
activities (carried out mainly by foreign companies); and the implementation of legislation which reduces 
indigenous peoples’ rights over land.  
 
The Peru Support Group continued to be busy throughout the year working on human rights and 
development issues, with a main focus on mining and the five-year anniversary of Peru’s Truth & 
Reconciliation Commission’s report. We continue to monitor the mining sector in Peru, with a particular 
interest in the Río Blanco project which was the case study in our 2007 report on ‘Mining and 
Development in Peru – with Special Reference to the Rio Blanco Project, Piura’. The ownership of the 
project is now almost entirely in Chinese hands and the impact of Chinese investment in Peru in the 
natural resources sector particularly is likely to become more relevant over the coming years.  
 
Monterrico Metals, the company at the centre of the PSG’s report on Mining and Development in Peru, 
continued to be embroiled in controversy as former Executive Chairman of the Company (and former 
British Ambassador to Peru) was fined in London by the Financial Services Authority (FSA) for insider 
trading in the company. In January 2009, the Peruvian National Human Rights Coordinator (CNDDHH) 
released photographs purportedly showing the alleged illegal detention and torture of protestors at the 
Río Blanco mining project in 2005. However, Peruvian prosecutors found the police responsible. This 
decision absolves the British mining company, Monterrico Metals, and the Chinese parent company, 
Zijin. Also, terrorist allegations against 35 environmental and human rights activists and local politicians 
from the Río Blanco mine project area in Piura (northern Peru) have been shelved a second time. The 
accused were involved in the organisation of a local (non-binding) referendum on the mining project in 
2007. 
 
The PSG used its work on mining as a launch pad to publish an in-depth report on water issues in Peru 
(published in July 2008). We also advised Canning House in London on potential speakers for a seminar 
on water as part of a series of wider discussions on climate change.  
 
Rosemary Thorp of Oxford University focused on mining and human rights in her keynote address at the 
PSG’s annual conference in November 2008. We also held a workshop on mining and development at 
the Latin America 2008 conference in London. 
 
Although the PSG continues to follow mining closely, our other key focus remains human rights, 
specifically the implementation of the recommendations made by Peru’s Truth and Reconciliation 
Commission (TRC) in 2003. The TRC was the reason behind the creation of the Peru Europe Platform 
(PEP). The PEP has active members from Holland, Belgium, the UK, Germany, Sweden, France and 
Spain amongst others. In 2008, to coincide with the 60th anniversary of the UN Declaration on Human 
Rights, the PEP released an advocacy package which included the PSG’s evaluation of the five years 
since the TRC’s report and recommendations were published. 
 
Within the framework of the TRC, in collaboration with the London School of Economics’ Peruvian 
Society, in April 2008 we organised a discussion evening on the trial of former president Alberto Fujimori. 
In February of the following year, the PSG hosted a visit by José Pablo Baraybar of the Peruvian 
Forensic Anthropology Team (EPAF) and US academic Jo-Marie Burt. To capitalise on the areas of 
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expertise of these visitors, the PSG held events at Amnesty International and the Institute for the Study 
of the Americas (ISA) on the Putis massacre and the Fujimori trial, respectively.  
 
The PSG also organised and participated in ad-hoc events, such as the organisation of a workshop on 
child poverty in Peru, held at ISA in August 2008, and a presentation on human rights and development 
in Peru at the London Nautical Sixth Form College. 
 
Our regular publications have continued throughout the year. These include our bi-monthly member’s 
newsletter, Peru Update, and our free monthly e-bulletin, Peru News, which we expand upon in the 
section Information and Educational Resources (p.13). Over the last year, these publications have 
remained the principle way in which the PSG disseminates information about issues relevant to 
development and human rights. In January 2009, the PSG management committee decided that the 
Peru Update should become an exclusively digital publication. Whilst we recognise that this may exclude 
access to some of our members and key contacts, we felt that overall this was the sensible thing to do in 
terms of finances and capacity. 
 
We have also supplemented the information in these publications, both in our capacity as the Peru 
Support Group and as a member of the PEP, with statements on specific issues such as: support for 
human rights organisation APRODEH; the EU-LAC summit; support for environmental and human rights 
activists accused of terrorism in Piura.  
 
The Peruvian government continues to promote free trade policies at the expense of social concerns. 
This is apparent in the level of social conflict in Peru and highlighted particularly by the protests 
organised by civil society groups in the Amazon region over concerns about land rights and the activities 
of foreign companies. This is something that the PSG will continue to report and lobby on in the coming 
year.   
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The PSG met with the UK Ambassador to Peru, Catherine Nettleton, in October 2008 to talk about 
mining and human rights and other issues.  
 
The PSG also maintains regular communication with the FCO desk officer for Peru in London in order to 
exchange information on our work and main concerns.  
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As always, we have kept our contacts in Parliament informed of the current situation in Peru both 
through the Peru Update, the Peru News, and special briefings and supplementary publications. 
 
We continue to provide information to all members of the All Party Parliamentary Group on Peru (APPG-
Peru). The PSG has maintained its contact with the APPG-Chair Michael Connarty MP. He and a 
representative from the Parliamentary Human Rights Groups helped the PSG to organise a meeting for 
parliamentarians in Portcullis House on February 24th 2009, ‘Government Accountability: To what extent 
are former heads of state responsible for human rights violations committed on their watch?’. The 
speakers, hosted by the PSG were José Pablo Baraybar (EPAF) and Jo-Marie Burt (George Mason 
University, US). 
 
The PSG coordinator also attended a meeting with Barry Gardiner MP convened by the NGO 
Progressio, related to their work and campaign on illegal logging.  
 
We also met with the chair of the APPG-Latin America, Baroness Gibson, to update her on the PSG’s 
work and to talk about human rights and general development issues. 
 
Lord Avebury, the PSG’s President, gave the opening and closing addresses at our Annual Conference 
at the South London YMCA in November 2008 and chaired the AGM. He continues to give us advice 
and support on many occasions throughout the year. 
 
!����"�	���#
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The PSG co-ordinates the Interagency Group among British based NGOs to work on how best to follow 
up on the recommendations of the Truth and Reconciliation Commission and monitor common ground 
on other issues. In 2008/2009, the group did not meet. The PSG hopes to re-activate the group in 
2009/2010. 
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PEP is a network of solidarity and advocacy groups, as well as NGOs from across Europe who are 
already working, or who wish to work, on lobbying efforts in their home countries and at EU level to 
support the implementation of the recommendations of the final report of TRC. The initiative, which was 
spearheaded by Solidaridad of Denmark, 11.11.11 of Belgium and the Peru Support Group, was 
launched in 2005.  
 
PEP has members from across Europe, including NGOs from Holland, Belgium, UK, Germany, Sweden, 
France and Switzerland and continues to strengthen its standing as a network to spearhead Europe-
wide initiatives to support and uphold human rights in Peru. 
 
The PSG continues to be a key member of this group and plays a central role in coordinating the 
scheduled twice-yearly meetings in Brussels. The PEP continues to lobby Members of the European 
Parliament and the EC through letters and special meetings. 
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Recent PSG publications have been of great use during this process, with a multiplying effect for 
awareness-raising and amongst MEPs, commissioners and members of the PEP itself. The PSG sends 
PEP members our bi-monthly Peru Update newsletter and Update Extra publications. Swedish member 
Comité DD.HH sends the Peru Update on a regular basis to a group of Swedish MPs who form part of 
an interest group on Latin America. 
 
The PSG continues to strengthen its role in the PEP in the belief that this initiative will reinforce the work 
of the PSG in the UK in terms of putting pressure on the Peruvian government to implement the 
recommendations of the TRC. The Platform has also decided to expand its remit, continuing to monitor 
human rights (and specifically the implementation of the recommendations of the TRC), but also to look 
at how we could work as a Platform on the issue of mining.  
 
We hope that these lobbying activities will raise awareness of the Peruvian Truth and Reconciliation 
Commission amongst MEPs and European Commissioners but that it might also lead to more action 
being taken at a European level in support of the final recommendations. 
 
The PSG has actively collaborated in joint initiatives carried out over the course of the year in the name 
of PEP: 
·  Sending a letter to President Alan García in support of Francisco Soberón, one of the directors of 

Aprodeh (06/05/2008) 
·  PEP issued a statement on the significance of the EU-LAC summit for Peru (14/05/2008) 
·  The PSG supported a joint letter to the Socialist International, expressing concern at continued 

membership of APRA in light of increasingly authoritarian policies e.g. growing criminalisation of 
protest (30/06/2008);  

·  The Platform issued a letter of support to the families of victims of the La Cantuta massacre on the 
occasion of the 16th anniversary (16/07/2008); and PEP issued a statement on the human rights 
situation in Peru on the occasion of the 60th anniversary of the UNDHR (01/12/2008). 
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In January 2008, the PSG attended its first meeting with the BOND (British Overseas NGOs for 
Development) LAC Group. This is a forum through which UK based agencies working in Latin America 
and the Caribbean engage on common issues, share knowledge and engage in policy and practice with 
other key actors and stakeholders to help raise the profile of the LAC area.
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The PSG continued to organise and facilitate meetings and conferences with the aim of raising 
awareness amongst the British public and decision makers on issues concerning civil, political, social, 
cultural and economic rights including the following: 
 
Event: ‘Fujimori's Trial and the Role of International Human Rights Law’ 
29th April 2008 
The PSG led the organisation and search for speakers for a seminar held in conjunction with the LSE 
Peruvian Society. Attendance: Approximately 50 people.  
 
Event: ‘Child Poverty and Lack of Opportunities in Peru: Does Volunteering help?’.  
15th August 2008 
Following a request from two PSG members (now based in Peru), we organised a discussion at the 
Institute for the Study of the Americas (ISA) in London. Speakers included Peter & Juany Murphy, and 
Andres Gómez (ChildHope). 
Attendance: Approximately 20 people. 
 
Event & Photographic Exhibtion 
‘If I Don’t Come Back, Look For Me In Putis’ 
18th February 2009 
The PSG organised the inauguration and presentation of Peruvian organisation EPAF’s photo exhibition 
on the Putis Massacre at Amnesty International UK’s Human Rights Action Centre. Director of EPAF, 
José Pablo Baraybar participated. Attendance: 20 people. 
 
Event: 'How Truth Led to Justice in Peru: The Fujimori Trial and Peru’s Integral Model of Transitional 
Justice.'  
20th February 2009 
The PSG organised a seminar by Jo-Marie Burt (WOLA and George Mason University, US) at the 
Insitute for the Study of the Americas (ISA) 

 
*�3���������
�������������&� ‘25 Years of Human Rights (and Wrongs)’ 
22nd November �������������
����4
�#
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�#
� 

This year the conference considered the work of the PSG over the last 25 years and the organisation’s 
relevance for the future. 
 
Lord Avebury, Founder of the UK Parliamentary Human Rights Group and President of the PSG, gave 
the opening address. 
 
The keynote speaker was: 
 

Rosemary Thorp, former director of Oxford University’s Latin American Centre and an Emeritus Fellow of 
St Antony's College, Oxford. She talked about Mining and Human Rights in Peru. 
 
There were also a number of workshops: 
·  Peru's last uncontacted indigenous peoples, the enormous threats facing them and the struggle to 

defend their rights, lives and land, David Hill (Survival International)  
·  Children’s rights in Peru: past, present and future, Luz Barreto (Proceso Social, a Peruvian partner 

organisation of ChildHope and HelpAge International) 
·  How recent legislative changes will impact the Amazon and the effects of oil exploration and drilling 

on the region and its people, Gregor MacLennan (Shinai) 
·  Adaptation to climate change in Peru, María Arce (Practical Action) 



  

 9 

 
/��
��$
����
���������
���
��-����
��
�������
���
� ���0���
���
���
��������	
������	.

 
Canning House Event: ‘Climate Change Series’ 
1st July 2008  
The PSG advised the organiser on speakers for Canning House’s seminar on water as part of its 
‘Climate Change Series’. 
Attendance: Approximately 20 people 
 
��������

London Nautical School 
13th February 2009 
The PSG coordinator gave a presentation on human rights & development issues in Peru to a Sixth 
Form class (16-18 years old) in central London. 
 
Discovering Latin American Film Festival, London 
27th November to 6th December 2008  
We left promotional material on the PSG at the two cinemas which screened Peruvian films: the Ritzy in 
Brixton and the Odeon Panton Street in the West End. 
 
The PSG coordinator, with the permission of the documentary’s co-director, also introduced the 
screenings of ‘Tambogrande: Mangos, Murder, Mining’. 
 
Event: Latin America 2008 conference 
6th December 2008 
The PSG showed a 20 minute documentary produced by the Office of the Peruvian Human Rights 
Ombudsman on truth and reconciliation: ‘Yuyanapaq: To Remember’ and we held a workshop, led by 
Tony Bebbington of Manchester University, on ‘Mining And Development - Poverty And Rights As Peru 
Booms’.  
Attendance at workshop: 20 people. 
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The PSG continues to produce timely and useful publications in its series of Update Extra reports. The 
report on water was produced and launched in July 2008. A round-up on the five years since the Truth & 
Reconciliation Commission’s report and recommendations was published in February 2009. And to 
commemorate International Women’s Day 2009, the PSG brought out a report on Gender & Women. 
These in-depth reports are also available for download on the PSG website. 
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This exhibition on the "largest mass grave in Peru", produced in 2008 by the Peruvian Forensic 
Anthropology Team (EPAF), was inaugurated at Amnesty International UK’s Human Rights Action 
Centre in London on 18th February 2009. Director of EPAF, José Pablo Baraybar also presented a 
documentary on EPAF’s work to search for, recover, and identify 123 individuals missing for over 24 
years from the remote indigenous region of Ayacucho, Peru.  
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This exhibition, produced in 2004, is an English version of a photographic exhibition that was originally 
commissioned by the Project Counselling Service (an international NGO consortium with its 
headquarters in Lima, working on conflict and human rights issues and with displaced people) called 
“Testimonies of Courage and Pain”. The exhibition includes photographs and testimonies of women 
affected by political violence in Peru. It highlights the need for truth and reconciliation and the role that 
women can play in this. 
 �
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This 2001 PSG photographic exhibition addresses themes such as poverty, education, women’s rights, 
health, environmental pollution and debt repayment. It illustrates the social, economic, environmental 
and political hardships faced by the majority of Peruvians.  
 
All three photographic exhibitions can be borrowed from the PSG. 
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The PSG newsletter, The Peru Update, is produced and sent out on a bi-monthly basis; it has a print run 
of 500 copies. We use the Update as a way of keeping members and contacts of the organisation 
informed on issues of concern in Peru. The editorial reflects our standing on issues of key importance 
and the articles and news items are chosen to reflect our priorities. As of March 2009, the PSG’s 
management committee decided to make the newsletter exclusively digital.  
 
The Peru Update has continued to report on mining and development, citizen security and social 
movements (including the increase in social protest), poverty, democracy, human rights and justice, 
education, the environment and climate change,  monitoring of the current government’s policies 
(especially economic and social), free trade agreements, as well as-up-to-the-minute news coverage. 
The Update provides an important forum for raising topics of interest and concern from a variety of 
contributors, and also allows members of the PSG and the general public to participate in the work of the 
PSG by taking part in campaigns, workshops or cultural events. The editorial, together with selected 
articles from both the current Update and back copies are available on the PSG website at 
www.perusupportgroup.org.uk 
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The e-bulletin, Peru News, has been going out every month since 2005. It was established as a means 
to capture and inform a new audience of people who rely on the Internet to receive information and 
news. To date, 548 people have signed up for our free e-bulletin, and it has been a very popular way to 
reach out to an increasingly varied and more international demographic of PSG supporters. As it is sent 
out on a monthly basis, we can use the Peru News not only as a way of informing people about current 
events in Peru, but also as a means to be more reactive.  
 
The email list compiled from these subscribers complements that of our members and is important when 
publicising PSG events and initiatives.  
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We regularly receive bulletins from a variety of Peruvian organisations, which provide an invaluable 
source of up-to-date and reliable information, particularly on the subject of political, social and economic 
rights. We are able to use this information in all our activities, particularly when dealing with a large 
number of enquiries and requests for information. We also respond to a significant volume of enquires 
from various sectors of society, either by providing information or building links between individuals and 
groups in Peru and the UK. 
 
We have provided briefing packs to MPs, Members of the House of Lords and MEPs in advance of 
parliamentary delegations to Peru. 
 
*�����#
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���������



We also receive publications and books from a wide range of Peruvian NGOs and other institutions 
which contribute to our library on contemporary Peru. This range of publications, including back issues of 
several key Peruvian magazines/journals (Ideele, Que Hacer, etc.), have aided many people in their 
research.  
 
Human rights organisations, development organisations, and the media, along with students - mainly 
from the Institute for the Study of the Americas (ISA - formerly the Institute of Latin American Studies), 
Oxford Brookes University, the University of Leeds, the University of Warwick and other higher education 
institutions - use PSG resources. 
 
�������  www.perusupportgroup.org.uk  
 
The website has helped us to increase our membership base and interest in our monthly e-bulletin. We 
hope to continue to develop it so that more people will visit it regularly, and use it as a first point of 
contact for information about Peru. As we reported last year, we are currently in the process of re-
developing the site, with the aim of providing more news, and updating the site more regularly. This 
process has been more involved than originally thought; nevertheless we plan to re-launch a revamped 
site during 2009/2010.  
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PSG Coordinator attended meetings in Lima and Ayacucho in order to gain input into the work of the 
PSG and cement links and contacts with Peruvian civil society organisations, NGOs and human rights 
groups. The Coordinator met with: 
 

Lima 
�
Salomón Lerner (Ex-TRC, PUCP) 
Fernando Romero (Oxfam GB) 
Miguel Jugo (Director APRODEH) 
Rosa Villarán (PQNSR) 
British Ambassador Catherine Nettleton & Political Secretary Jane Sidebottom 
Epifanio Baca (Grupo Propuesta Ciudadana)  
Maricarmen Valdivieso (Praxis - www.fujimoriontrial.org) 
Martín Beaumont & Fernando Romero (Oxfam GB) 
Dina Guerra & Edith Montero (Christian Aid) 
José de Echave & Julia Cuadros (CooperAcción) 
Jorge Trefogli (Amnistía Perú) 
Susanne Freiss (Misereor) 
Romulo Torres & Rosario Romero (Peru Solidarity Forum) 
Ruth Borja (Defensoría-Info Centre) 
Carlos Alza (Defensoría) 
Luz Barreto (Proceso Social) 
Eleanor Griffis (Peruvian Times) 
Juan Torres (Soluciones Prácticas/Practical Action) 
Naomi Mapstone (FT correspondent)  
Javier Diez Canseco 
Marianela Gibaja (Progressio) 
Dan Collyns (BBC correspondent) 
 
Ayacucho  
 
Yuber Alarcón (APRODEH)  
Jorge Fernández (Defensoría-Ayacucho) 
Paz y Esperanza  
Tanya Molina (EPAF)    
Lidia Flores (ANFASEP) & a visit to the Múseo de la Memoria 
Pepe Coronel (Unicef) 
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Part of PSG’s role is to maintain and establish new contacts with experts on Peru’s main issues. We are 
grateful to, and would like to thank, people who have come to help us further understand Peru and its 
complexities and whose expert knowledge we have sought on an informal basis and drawn upon 
throughout the year. These include: PSG members, committee members, academics and others. 


Visitors 
 
*�3���������
�������������&� ‘25 Years of Human Rights (and Wrongs)’ 
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The PSG welcomed Luz Barreto  from Peruvian organisation Proceso Social to host a workshop at the 
PSG Annual Conference on Children’s rights in Peru: past, present and future. 

 
Event & Photographic Exhibtion: ‘If I Don’t Come Back, Look For Me In Putis’ and 'How Truth Led to 
Justice in Peru: The Fujimori Trial and Peru’s Integral Model of Transitional Justice.' 
In February 2008, the PSG hosted José Pablo Baraybar , the director of the Peruvian Forensic 
Anthropology Team (EPAF), and Jo-Marie Burt  (WOLA and George Mason University, US). They 
participated in two main events held at Amnesty International UK’s Human Rights Action Centre and the 
Institute for the Study of the Americas (ISA), respectively. The PSG also arranged a meeting for them in 
Parliament to talk about the human rights situation in Peru, with particular reference to the trial of former 
president Alberto Fujimori. 
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The PSG has a committed and enthusiastic membership, many of whom attend PSG events and 
campaign on PSG initiatives.  
 
A number of members help out with events, attend public meetings, and volunteer with translation and 
interpreting work. Members and contacts have used our resources to organise their own events, which 
we report on in the Peru Update. 
 
Our AGM provides our members with an opportunity to have an input into the proposed work of the PSG 
over the coming year. Consequently, our membership strengthens our mandate and maintains our 
credibility by ensuring that we are both answerable to and supported by a wide constituency in the UK. 
 
We continue to receive a number of donations from members. 
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The PSG has maintained its relationship with our main funders, and many other small and large 
organisations within the UK. Because of these links, and due to our participation in forums such as the 
interagency group and the BOND LAC Group, we have also built on relationships with other UK NGOs 
working in or on Peru, as well as those working on issues linked to our work. We have encouraged 
groups to work together and have been able to put groups working on similar issues in contact with each 
other. We have continued to work with Christian Aid, Oxfam, CAFOD, Progressio, Christian Solidarity 
Worldwide, Outreach Peru, Womankind, Amnesty International and others. 
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The PSG’s dedicated committee members are integral to our work. All committee members have 
continued to contribute their time, advice and expertise generously. They regularly contribute articles to 
the Peru Update newsletter, help with the editorial process of the newsletter and e-bulletin and at times 
give workshops on Peru and participate in expert panels during debates and discussions. Many 
members of the committee travel to Peru on a regular basis, facilitating communication with the various 
organisations with which we work. We would also like to recognise the time, work and advice provided 
by the Treasurer throughout the year on financial and general matters. 
 
Committee meetings take place regularly throughout the year; with additional strategy meetings taking 
place every six months. The committee has recently diversified with new members coming from a broad 
range of backgrounds and interests. 
 
�����



PSG Coordinator works full time at the PSG offices in London to coordinate, manage and carry out all 
PSG activities.  
 
����������

 
Volunteers have continued to donate invaluable time and effort. They are mostly involved in desktop 
publishing, research activities, office administration, editing, mailings, and helping on stalls at events. 
 
We currently have three key volunteers who support us in the following activities: 
·  Web design and maintenance 
·  Peru News e-bulletin research, writing 
·  Research on alternative funding  
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The PSG financial year is from 1 April to 31 March. 
 
The accounts for 2008/09 given below are prepared on a cash basis: that is receipts and expenditure are 
recognised when they occur*. Note that monies that we owe or are owed would not appear in the 
Payments/Receipts accounts or on the Balance Sheet 
 
The accounts also show the budget agreed at the beginning of the year and the actual outcome at the end 
of the year. Notes are given explaining relevant issues. 
 
The PSG is funded by grants from donor NGOs and from subscriptions and gifts. The major donors are 
CAFOD, Oxfam and Christian Aid. These donors support us through a programme agreed on a three-yearly 
strategy with yearly detailed definitions of activities. This programme covers ongoing activities such as 
advocacy, publication of Peru update bulletin etc.  
 
Subscriptions and gifts make a contribution to this programme and to projects that are part funded by 
donors. 
 
The surplus on the year of £7,735 is mainly because a grant of £8,218.20 from one of our funders for FY 
2007/08 was actually received in FY 2008/09. 
 
An independent examiner’s report on the accounts for the year ended 31st March 2009 is given in Annex 1. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
                                                           
*  Thus for example a cheque from a donor might be received in January for work to be done January to July; this receipt 
would be recognised in January. Expenses would each be recognised as they occur between January and July 
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Payments                   Budget     Actual  
 
 
  

Rent & Insurance 2,065.00 2,001.98 
Salary & National Insurance 25,500.00 25,118.99 
Volunteers  250.00 266.96 
Equipment & Stationary 700.00 219.55 
Travel  1,700.00 1,626.47 
Phone & Fax, Email & Website 920.00 461.601 
Postage2 1000.00 1,280.733 
Printing & Copying4 1,250.00 1,629.06 
Resources 150.00 188.12 
Events  600.00 850.58 
Production of Materials 475.00 660.045 
Visitor expenses 300.00  59.38 
Other  81.36 
TOTAL PAYMENTS 34,910.00 34,444.82 

 
 
 

Receipts 
 
 
 

Grants 31,170.00 38,738.206 
Subscriptions  2,000.00 1,778.00 
Donations 400.00 598.00 
Events 100.00 204.00 
Crafts 20.00  
Other 0.00 154.55 
Interest 300.00 707.097 
TOTAL RECEIPTS 33,990.00 42,179.84 
   
GRAND TOTAL -920.00 8 7,735.02 

 
 
 
 

Balance Sheet  
 

 Petty Cash  Current account Deposit account  Assets 9 Liabilities 10 Total 
01-Apr- 08    54.35        1,620.01  22,725.30           0.00   -601.24 23,798.42 
31-Mar-09          49.18         2,281.63 30,670.59       714.84 -2,182.80      31,533.44 
Difference           -5.17            661.62   7,945.29       714.84  -1,581.56        7,735.02 

 
 
 
 

                                                           
1 This cost is lower than budgeted partly due to a greater use of Skype for foreign ‘phone calls. 
2 Most of the postage costs are for the distribution of Update and Update Extra. 
3 The greater postage costs for FY 2008/09 may be attributed to the mail out of the Update Extra on Water (July 2008) which did not coincide 
with other mail outs and was heavier than usual Update/Update Extras. 
4 Most of the printing costs are for the production of Update and Update Extra. 
5 This included the printing costs for a photographic exhibition on the Putis case held in London on February 2009 (£598).  
6 A grant of £8,218.20 from one of our funders for the FY0708 was actually paid in FY 2008/09. 
7 This is subject to fluctuations in base rates by the Bank of England. 
8 This shortfall in expected receipts vs payments was later covered by an extra £920 allocated by one of our funders for FY 2008/09 
9 Cheques received but not yet cashed by PSG. 
10 Cheques issued by PSG but not cashed by recipient. 
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Annex 1 

 
 


